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We arrived at the site this morning and after a short wait the 
watet" tt"'uck or, the low-boy tt"ai let" at ... t"ived as well. It ll::.oks tel 
be two-thousand gallon tank, and we began setting well-points 
immediately to fill the tank. We backed the trailer down the 
street about half a block and connected a hose to the water main. 
This is Titusville's contribution to the proJect. There is no 
meter on the water main (or fire plug). We completed setting 
about five of the long well-points on the west side, set about 
six well-points on the north side, and set about ten well-points 
on the east side. The maximum number of points per tank IS four 
(4). We only set two points per tank much of the time. 

Several unusual things happened during the well-point setting; on 
the west side, about half-way down the header stretch, we noticed 
a very large gout of water running into the very southwest corner 
of the excavation area. This is in the unexcavated area. 
Apparently, from what we can tell, the water had blown back up, 
made contact with the old grass layer, upon which our dike was 
,built, and then was percolating along that level and simply 
running into a cut in the southern bank. In addition to the sump 
pump we were also running Dave Dickel's super siphon which is 
about five sections of swing, taped together with duct tape. It 
works very nicely, but if you drop it, it tends to clog up rather 
,,·'apidly. 

We had intended to Jet a number of the high risers down further 
but wet"e ur,ab let I:'.. Thet"e is a :3". 1 1 / 411 ell·... 1 1 /211 rli pp let hat 
has to be used as a connection bettween the high pressure nose 
and the attachment that fits on the header pipe. Unfortunately, 
we could not get the existing nipple separated, so could not use 
it. I picked up an additional nipple this afternoon and we 
should be able to continue and Jet them in the morning. I may 
also Jet in several of the old well-points which have stopped 
pulling. We did not have time to pull any additional points 
today and several of them appear to be working better than they 
were two days ago. I may attempt to Jet several of these down 
and get the well-point into deeper strata. Steve VanderJagt and 
his back-hoe assisted all day long. Toward the end of the day, 
it became clear that we might not have time to accomplish all of 
our tasks, and Ken needs to have VanderJagt at ' another 
construction location tomorrowR They off-loaded the water tank 
from the low-boy onto the ground beside the Jet pump. I put in 
the garden hose and turned it on about half full and by morning 
it should be full. When I get there I'll begin Jetting the 
additional points on down. 

Ann Harris came to the site today and basically, Dave and I told 
her that her leg was stil too swollen to safely work in the field 
and that she should contact Tammy and see if there was something 
she could do in the lab. 
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I asked St ipp he .... ollr accollfil ~alIJ: Beta and he~tr ... e are 
some $690.00 in the red but it didn't bother him. He would 
continue sending dates. I contacted Carol Keenan and told her to 
advance a $1,500.00 purchase order to Beta Analytic. She 
requested additional information on Pat Gleason~s activities. I 
will write up a short paragraph summarizing the Texas A & M 
contribution, specifically Rick Holloway 9 s analysis, and she will 
begin processing a $5,000.00 purchase order for that. 

Portions of this tape have been written over and will have to be 
filled in after they are transcribed. The following is, more or 
less, a summary of SEAC observations. 

To tie in my PIXE data with Ann Cordell's data on the McKeithen 
site, a Weeden Island site, would be particularly fruitful. 
Additionally, Dr. David Brose later stated that he had samples of 
clays and ceramics for which he had neutron activation data and a 
synthesis of these diverse analytical techniques would be highly 
interesting to many researchers in the field. 

I also spoke with Dr=Vincas Steponaitis and he will be providing 
additional ceramics that he has been performing mineralogical 
analysis of. Dr. Purdey's symposium was interesting, 
particularly with respect to the extensive water-screening 
operation. Several distinct differences between Purdey's work 
at Hontoon Island are worth noting: no well-point procedure was 
used. Purdey's efforts have entirely involved siphon excavations 
and subsequent water-screening of the recovered materials. The 
process generally involves arriving at a unit in the morning, 
pumping the standing water out with a bush-hog, recirculating 
that water to a small Jet which then washes away the matrix which 
is again recycled. The matrix is then scraped into a hopper 
system which is carried to a series of water screens. All 
material is subsequently bagged and labeled and processed in the 
lab~ This procedure is effective and has been used in Dr. 
Purdey's work in the midden deposits with a high artifact 
content. There is also a settling pond incorporated into the 
system to allow the sediments to settle out prior to re-pumping 
the water back to the excavation area. A trench 26 meters long 
and ? meters wide was excavated in this manner with remarkable 
recovery. The system, particularly the water-screening system, 
was developed (or was partially developed or assisted in 
developing) be Dr. Paul Gleason of the University of Washington 
who has also worked on ozette on the Pacific Coast. This 
porcedure would probably be interesting but not highly useful in 
a situation such as we are dealing at the Windover site. At 
Windover most of the matrix is peat and has relatively little, if 
any, artifact content in it. The primary focus of recovery at 
Windover, to date, has been recovery and plotting of skeletal 
material in situ. The treatment of the water logged material is 
similar to what we are doing at Windover. They are generally 
using substantially lower concentrations of P.E.G. and are using 
P.E.G. of a different and (Tammy Stone feels) less efficient 
molecular weight. They did remark that higher concentrations of 
P.E.G. typically darken artifacts, particularly wood. They noted 
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that all of the wooden art~a~, I~CCUlarlY carved7i~'~tents 
and paddles, were generally made of pine" This is also an 
observation supported by Sear's work at Fort Center. To date the 
most concentrations of wood at Windover have been in the 
red/brown peat and very little of it is workeda The bulk of the 
wood specimens investigated in detail still retain their bark 
covering and we feel are generally the result of tree-falls or 
natural deposition into the peat deposits. To water-screen such 
a matrix would be incredibly time consuming, given the volume of 
material we are working with. 

One of the papers in Purdey's sessions reported on the freeze
drying process in which a partial replacement of water with 
P. E .. G.. is accompl ished arid therl the mate ...... ial is f ...... eeze-d ...... ied. 
They note considerable cooperation has been obtained from the 
food and nutrition department at the University of Florida. One 
of the main limitations of the borrowed freeze-drying set-up is 
the low shelf space profiles in the freeze-drying compartment. 
Typically, only 3 or 4 inches between shelves is allowed. For 
small artifacts this would be adequate, but larger material and 
volume material would be difficult to process in this manner. It 
may be feasible to fabricate a freez~-drying set-up with a larger 
and more spacious chamber. Tammy Stone, our lab supervisor, had 
subsequent in-depth conversations with several of the personnel 
involved in the procedure. 

A number of people involved in the Hontoon Island proJect, 
including Dr. Purdey and perhaps Dr. Kathy Deagan, will attempt 
to visit the site in the coming weeks. This coming Tuesday is a 
likely target date for their arrival time. Cooperation and 
information exchange between the two groups should be profitable. 
They are particularly interested in examining the well-point 
system we have installed and I suspect they are contemplating 
installing a similar system for additional work at Hontoon 
Island. 

On Thursday, 1 finally contacted Mal Hillard, Deputy Director of 
the Florida Department of Transportation. 1 explained to him our 
problem with dirt removal and the need for a conveyor system and 
he said he would check and see what he could do. A subsequent 
conversation with him directed me to Charlie Potts who was the 
previous director of the research section and is now involved in 
the maintenance division (I believe) and Potts said he would 
contact Vulcan Agragate out of Birmingham, Alabama who are, 
according to Potts, the world's largest supplier of agragate. I 
spoke with Mr. Dwyer who said there should be no problem in 
obtaining a conveyor belt for us to use for the duration of the 
proJect. I will contact him, and specifically his contact 
person, Dick Jamieson, and will see about delivery date on the 
conveyor belt system. He feels that a long conveyor without 
cleats should be adequate for our needs given the texture of the 
material we are moving. This will be a top priority in the 
coming week - to get the conveyor belt installed and operational. 
Further information will be obtained on Monday as to the 
necessary power supply_ 
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Conversations with D. 
cable news network (CNN) was in Titusville to film the shuttle 
launch; the newspaper editor informed them of the site, they came 
by and filmed for an hour or so. The news segment ran on Friday 
and I taped it in Tallahassee. Dickel also said that while I was 
gone, John Keifer from the Star-Advocate (weekly newspaper) in 
Titusville aisci 1'''a1'", a stc11'''y headli1'"led "8,000 yea1'''-c,ld b1'''ai1'",". 
Needless to say, r would have appreciated a question mark in that 
headline for the obvious reason that we don't know at this point, 
if, i 1'", fact, t hat i s wh a t we a 1'''e d ea I i 1'", 9 wit h • 

Dickel also stated that he had been back in contact with bio
chemists at the University of Florida. They had obtained an 
agreement from a lipid specialist who would examine the material 
from the standpoint of the lipid structure. They also requested 
that we send up half of each of our samples and they would 
attempt to extract the DNA to see if it was there. Both of these 
developments are encouraging. We will, on Monday, remove half 
the material from Cindy's baby and from the cranium excavated by 
Steve. This should provide them, hopefully, with an adequate 
sample for their analysis needs. We remain somewhat sceptical, 
but at the same time optimistic, that this avenue should be 
pt"c,d uct i ve. 

I anticipate a media blitz in the coming week as the other 
networks pick up on the work again. Suzette Silverman at FSU 
Media Relations had also received the tape and would prepare 
another news release on the same topic. 

The rubber peat has been identified in a back-hoe excavation near 
a hammock to the south of the site and the land-owner, Art 
Tucker, is very interested in having us take a look. This seems 
like a prime target for Rick Holloway to take a column or core 
sample from. Holloway will be arriving at noon in Orlando. I 
will oick him up and we will begin core sampling shortly. Pat 
Gleason from Miami will arrive on site on Tuesday. His input 
should be very valuable. The coordinated trips of Holloway and 
Gleason should provide optimum information exchange between all 
parties involved. 

Dickel noted that the largest ram's horn shell is not found in 
the rubber peat. It is found in the black peat below the rubber 
peat. This certainly provides us a challenge to get through the 
rubber peat and into the underlying strata. 

I completed the archaeology section of the N.S.F. PIXE proposal 
and conferred with Dr. Bill Nelson on the proposal structure and 
budget. He sent Sene Bauman to Texas to deliver the paper he 
planned on giving and will complete the N.S.F. proposal in the 
coming days. We will be in contact during this week to wrao up 
loose ends on that proposal. The title will be something to the 
effect of 'A Proposed Ion Beam Archaeometrics Laboratory 
Facility'. I will be contacting John Yellen of the N.S.F. and 
confirm our interest and see if I can obtain additional 
information about the other proposals that are being submitted. 
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_I n the 
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archaeology sect ion I i !/~;1~/C refet'eroces to 
Project and the carbon dates we have obtained so far. 

the 

Dave Dickel has taken Thursday, Friday and Monday off. His wife 
will be flying into Orlando today and he will come by and visit 
the site tomorrow Just to see how things are going. 

Ann Harris is working in the lab and is doing an excellent Job of 
catching Tammy Stone's conservation reports up to date. 

T e)""esa Ha rise 1 
the!::;.!:!? tapes .. 

is working in the lab today and 

All the other crew members are present and accounted for and 
working in the pond. A detailed summary and overview of the pond 
activities will be given in the next day's general report. 

At noon I went to the Rotary Club in Titusville and gave a talk 
about the proJect. Lynne Hooper of the Orlando Sentinel was here 
from about 10:00 to 11:30 a.m. and plans on doing a story for 
this weekend's edition. Her photographer was having problems 
with his camera and may be out tomorrow to take supplemental 
ph,:,togt"aphs .. 

The earlier descriptions of the peat deposit below the rubber 
peat may need to be modified slightly_ As we open up more units 
going into what we have been calling the dark brown~ more finely 
decomposed peat, we're beginning to see some color and textural 
variation. In several of the units we?re finding more wood than 
we initially saw, but nothing as concentrated as the wood in the 
overlying red/brown peat. It is generally a finer texture of 
material but does have some of that reddish cast to it. 

Randy Lovoy has photographs of the leaves and leaf fragments in 
situ and we wil record more as we come up. It would also be nice 
to record several beetle carapaces, but they are more thinly 
scattered and more likely we may not get a photograph of one. 
These photographs are primarily to show and document the 
preservation in such a peat deposit. 

Art Tucker came and got me this morning and we went and looked at 
a deep garbage pit they are digging south of the side on the 
margins of Bird Lake Marsh. Without any measurements I would 
estimate the top 10-15cms is a relatively common greyish sand. 
The next 30-40 cms. is a lighter colored sand. Below this is a 
sand which has a greenish to yellow tint to it. No peat was 
found and yet they are within 10 feet of Bird Lake Marsh. The 
sand layers are, as would be expected, water saturated. The sand 
is undifferentiated down to approx. 7 or 8 feet. One of the 
construction men described that sand as sort of a marly sand 
which is not uncommon in the area. He also stated that there are 
fewer hickory trees in this area and generally they prefer the 
higher sand ridges. 

GN Field Notes 11/5/84 5 



At the Rotary cl ub meet i ng, orle of the ' It::i/LCed was for 
further information about the rubbery peat. After the talk was 
over, we chatted briefly about the rubber peat. I have his name 
and will be contacting him later. He knows of a deposit of it 
which is, from his description, very, very similar to the rubbery 
peat we are encountering here. A primary difference, however, 
is the apparent lack of shell. He said he cut one chunk out and 
took it home and carved on it and there was no shell in it. 

Late Wednesday evening, Pat Gleason called and left the following 
message. Pete Stone was studying for his exams, for his thesis 
or dissertation, and would be unavailable to assist us in 
analysis. Gleason contacted Dr. Spackman at Penn State, complete 
add·,..'ess: 

Dr. Bill Spackman 
Geology Dept., Room 517, Deike Building 
Pennsylvania State University 
University Park, Penn. 16802 
Tel: 814/865-6545 

I called and spoke for approximately 30 minutes with Dr. 
Spackman. He is very interested in examining the peat and taking 
samples. The plan is to send a graduate student down, in the 
truck, with the coring equipment. The coring equipment must be 
somewhat larger than Holloway's rig since it requires a truck. 
Spackman will fly into Orlando and we will pick him up. He asked 
about a motel and we told him there were several in the area: so 
it's doubtful that Spackman or his student will be staying at the 
house with Dickel and Doran. 

Dr. Spackman will be checking his schedule and call me first part 
of the coming week and notify us of his travel plans. We are 
aiming on the first week of December. 

It is particularly nice that no funding out of this season's 
budget we will be required for the petrographic analysis. I 
think this enthusiasm from outside sources is clear indication of 
the significance of the site. It's reassuring that others also 
see the site with the same enthusiasm as we do. 

I described the peat deposits in some detail and Spackman is 
particularly interested in seeing samples before he comes down. 
He requested half a bread loaf size of each of the identified 
samples to begin a preliminary analysis. He was very interested 
and intrigued with the rubbery peat. He said that some work UD 
near Silver Springs, Fla., had described similar peat deposits. 

I mentioned to him that I had Just learned of other rubbery peat 
deposits in the area and he may take core samples of that, as 
well. I also mentioned Bill Tanner knew of Deat deposits or muck 
at least 30 feet thick in the St. Johns river area. Tanner had 
seen them and worked in them while constructing the bee-line 
expressway (SR 528) from Orlando to Titusville. Spackman seemed 
intrigued and they may attempt to take samples from there as 

GN Field Notes 11/5/84 6 



well. He's part 1 cularly i ntf!.!ltU r the development of wood 
and peaty materials as they change into coal. Their proJect, 
oartially funded by N.S.F. and the University, is focused on 
changes in cell structure in wood as it evolves in peat deposits. 

He requested not only specific peat samples from the different 
strata, but also requested wesend wood for their analysis. As I 
stated, he seems very enthused and interested in coming. He 
feels the funding they have at present will be sufficient to come 
to Florida and begin analysis. 

At a later date, depending on his interpretations and analysis 
sl.lccess, it is I tkely that we should attempt t,:, c,btai .... , addit icq",aJ. 
funding specifically for Spackman's work. 

Holloway knew of Spackman and stated he was well resoected in the 
field. Spackman was also encouraged that we would be getting the 
pollen analysis through Texas A & M, specifically Dr. Rick 
Holloway. He, Spackman, stated that one of the graduate students 
involved in pollen analysis was too busy with other proJects to 
become involved in this one and he would welcome Rick Holloway's 
interpretations and data. He felt that the synthesis of the 
petrographic analysis and pollen data, coupled with the extensive 
series of carbon dates, would be very beneficial and a 
significant contribution to our understanding of environmental 
changes in Central Florida in the last, at least 8,000 years. 

Dave Frantz may be hitting the white sand all across the unit 
tomorrow and we may take a sample of that basal peat and send it 
to Beta Analytic, possibly tomorrow. I am tempted to put a rush 
order on that material, although it would cost an additional 
$200.00. It would be nice, however, to very quickly find out 
what the basal dates for the deposit are. I spoke with Dr. Stipp 
of Beta Analytic and they would welcome additional material and 
will also date the carbon samples that Holloway sends them. 
Holloway should be sending no more than four additional peat 
samples for dating of the column he will be analyzing. 

Randy L6VOy has been unable to obtain a macro lens, but has 
located a series of macro filters which will provide the same 
effective close-up. I gave him the money and the tax number (a 
total of $23.00) to purchase the filters tonight. Tomorrow and 
the next few days may be virtually his last opportunity to obtain 
good close-ups of leafy material and wood before we are below the 
t"ed / bt"'owrl peat. 

I am staying late at the site today and am waiting for a tour 
group headed by Vince Hankins (tel: 269-2805). He is bringing a 
group of scouts out to see the site. 
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One of the interesting questions at the Rotary cluib meeting 
t.:.day was, IIWc.uld thet"'e be publ icat iorls Ot" bCII:.ks avai lable t.:. the 
pubJ. ic c.n t he Wi rid I:. v et"' sit e? II Th is seems to be arl i rid i cat i e,rl of 
some local interest in purchasing such a book. We certainly had 
planned on obvious professional articles and have even begun 
publishing in this direction. I think the general idea had been 
to try to get out a popular version within the next several 
years, but it might be advantageous to try to write this while we 
are still in the field, and begin working on it this coming 
semestet". 

Tom Penders also asked if he might be able to obtain employment 
the ocming semester. Over the weekend, I need to look at the 
budget in some detail and see where we stand at the moment, 
particularly with respect to the remaining funds for the January 
through June activities in the lab. My general impression is we 
are still in excellent shape even though the unencumbered or 
unspent portion is $78,000, give or take $1,000. 
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